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In biblical language, especially in the OT and in the Gospels
and Acts, often when the Spirit is said to come upon someone,
the meaning is that the Spirit comes upon that one to bestow a
gift of power. The angel said to Mary, “The Holy Spirit will
come upon you, and the power of the Most High will overshadow
you”  (Luke  1:35).  This  is  typical  phraseology  in  Holy
Scripture (Num. 11:29; Judges 3:10; 6:34; 11:29; 14:6; 15:14;
1 Sam. 19:20, 23; 1 Chron. 12:18, etc.). It is hardly correct
to say that the Spirit himself is not present when he comes to
bestow a measure of power. It is more accurate to seek to
determine what role or office the Spirit chooses to take when
he comes upon someone.

Further, it is entirely correct to speak of “measures” of the
Spirit.

In Numbers 11 the text tells how God took “some of the Spirit”
which he had given to Moses and put it on the seventy elders.
Since the text (Num. 11:17, 25) speaks of taking “some of” the
Spirit it is implied that they received a lesser measure of
the Spirit than that possessed by Moses. The text says, “And
when the Spirit rested upon them, they prophesied. But they
did so no more” (Num. 11:25). Again it seems to be indicating
that their gift of the Spirit was limited when compared to
that of Moses.

It is related in Numbers 27:18ff that Joshua became vested
with “some” of the authority of Moses, a measure of it. In the
same way that Joshua was vested with some of his authority
(Num. 27:18-20), so he was possessed of a measure of the
Spirit: “And Joshua the son of Nun was full of the Spirit of
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wisdom, for Moses had laid his hands upon him [presumably in
the events of Num. 11]; so the people of Israel obeyed him,
and did as the Lord had commanded Moses” (Deut. 34:9). The
text is careful to say however that though Israel followed the
Spirit-endowed Joshua, yet there had not at any time, “arisen
a prophet … in Israel like Moses, whom the Lord knew face to
face, none like him for all the signs and the wonders which
the Lord sent him to do in the land of Egypt, to Pharaoh and
to all his servants and to all his land, and for all the
mighty power and all the great and terrible deeds which Moses
wrought  in  the  sight  of  all  Israel”  (Deut.  34:10-12).
Certainly it is implied that Moses had a greater measure of
the  Spirit  than  Joshua  or  any  other  prophet  of  the  Old
Testament.

In 2 Kings 2:9-15, the text gives an account of the passing
from Elijah to Elisha of a double portion of his spirit.
Although the translators use a lower case “s” for spirit,
there should be little doubt that the reference is to the
prophetic Spirit of God as it, or he, resided in Elijah to
empower prophetic gifts. Elisha received a “double portion,”
implying again that greater or lesser measures of the Spirit
dwelt in the prophets of the Old Testament.

In 1 Samuel 10:6 a promise was given to Saul, “the Spirit of
the Lord will come mightily upon you, and you shall prophesy
with them and be turned into another man.” It would appear
that in saying “mightily” the conception is that the Spirit
sometimes  came  less,  and  sometimes  more  powerfully  upon
recipients. It might again be noted that the text does not say
that Saul received the prophetic gift of the Spirit, but that
he  received  the  Spirit  himself  for  the  purpose  of  being
endowed with the gift of prophecy.

For the preparation of the tabernacle, the Lord bestowed the
Spirit upon certain ones. The Lord said to Moses, “See, I have
called by name Bezalel the son of Un, son of Hur, of the tribe
of Judah: and I have filled him with the Spirit of God, with



ability  and  intelligence,  with  knowledge  and  all
craftsmanship, to devise artistic designs, to work in gold,
silver, and bronze” (Ex. 31:1-4). It should be noted that
Bezalel did not receive the Spirit so that he might have
unlimited powers. The gifts were limited and measured and
specific.

In the Old Testament, the Spirit came upon some to bestow
gifts for conducting war (Judges 3:10) and on some to bestow
physical strength (Judges 14:6, 19; 15:14).

The ancient Jewish rabbis also noted the existence of measures
of the Spirit in the OT prophets. Rabbi Acha said, “The Holy
Spirit, who rests on the prophets, rests [on them] only by
weight … [by measure].”

The early Christians also were limited in the gifts of the
Spirit, “But grace was given to each of us according to the
measure of Christ’s gift” (Eph. 4:7). As the context shows,
the  gifts  were  not  all  equal  and  certainly  not  without
measure, but by measure. This merely confirms what is said of
the gifts of the Spirit in I Corinthians 12:4ff. and Romans
12:3ff.

Again  in  Hebrews  2:4  the  gospel  affirms,  “God  also  bore
witness by signs and wonders and various miracles and by gifts
of the Holy Spirit distributed according to his own will.”
There is no indication here that the Spirit came on the early
Christians in fullness of power, but that the role he played
in them was limited and varied.

An interesting expression occurs in Acts 2:18. Peter quotes
Joel 2, “On my menservants and my maidservants in those days I
will pour out of my Spirit; and they shall prophesy” (Acts
2:18). When the text says “out of” it implies that the Spirit
was not coming upon the recipients in its entirety, but in
measure.

As  Moses  had  laid  his  hands  on  Joshua  (Deut.  34:9;  and



presumably in this way he had also conferred a measure of the
Spirit to the seventy elders) so at Samaria Peter and John
bestow (with prayer as well as hands) the Spirit in a measure
upon the Samaritan converts (Acts 8:14-17). Although Simon was
also surely a recipient of the same Holy Spirit empowerment as
the other Samaritan believers, he perceived that the apostles
had a greater measure, the power to confer the Spirit, and he
coveted it, “Now when Simon saw that the Spirit was given
through the laying on of the apostles’ hands, he offered them
money, saying, “Give me also this power [taking houtos as
emphatic], that any one on whom I lay my hands may receive the
Holy Spirit” (Acts 8:18-19).

The Holy Spirit had also come upon Paul for this same office,
and  he  too  could  confer  the  Holy  Spirit  so  that  early
Christians could be empowered in a measure (Acts 19:1-7).

This brings us to the case of our Lord, Jesus. The author of
Hebrews implies that while the Spirit-inspired prophets of the
Old Testament did speak God’s Word in various ways, their
gifts could not compare to the revelatory gifts of the Son of
God (Heb. 1:1-3).

The famous prophecy of Christ in Isaiah 11:1-3 implies a great
fullness of the Spirit, not a limited measure: “There shall
come forth a shoot’ from the stump of Jesse, and a branch
shall grow out of his roots. And the Spirit of the Lord shall
rest upon him, the spirit of wisdom and understanding, the
spirit of counsel and might, the spirit of knowledge and the
fear of the Lord.”

In John 3:32-35, the text speaks of Jesus, “And what he hath
seen and heard, that he testifieth; and no man receiveth his
testimony. He that hath received his testimony hath set to his
seal that God is true. For he whom God hath sent speaketh the
words of God: for God giveth not the Spirit by measure unto
him. The Father loveth the Son, and hath given all things into
his hand” (KJV). Or, as Goodspeed renders: “For he whom God



has sent speak God’s words, for God gives him his Spirit
without measure.”

It is true that a number of translators have taken a text and
an interpretation which leaves ambiguous who gives the Spirit
to whom, rendering the passage: “for he giveth not the Spirit
by measure” (ASV, NKJV; NASB, NIV, RSV). Some will say that
the  passage  is  affirming  that  Jesus  (not  God)  gives  the
Spirit. And it is also affirmed that in any case the Spirit as
a general rule is never given in a measure, that is, always in
fullness to believers. But a number of translators remain in
agreement  with  the  KJV  that  it  is  grammatically  sound  to
supply “to him” that is, to the Son, (see Goodspeed, the New
Living  Translation,  Today’s  English  Version,  Williams,
Phillips, NIV, Beck, Moffatt, the Jerusalem Bible, the Jewish
New Testament, Contemporary English Version, Amplified, and
Barclay’s  translation.  Further  many  of  the  most  erudite
commentators  on  John  also  affirm  this  rendering:  Bengel,
Olshausen, Godet, Alford, McGarvey, Lipscomb, Barclay, Morris,
Pack, Deissner in Kittel’s TDNT, iv, 634, etc. Of course,
luminaries are also to be found taking the opposing view:
Meyer; Westcott, Brown, etc.). No simplistic interpretation
holds the day unquestioned.

At any rate, in the context of the passage, the argument is
that Jesus is able to bear witness to God in truth. Jesus has
seen  and  heard,  having  been  with  the  Father  (John  1:18).
Further, he is able to speak the exact words of God because
God gave the Spirit to him. John 1:32 says that John “saw the
Spirit descend as a dove from heaven, and it remained on him.”
This was no temporary or limited office. Jesus possessed all
the fullness, John 1:16, “And from his fullness have we all
received, grace upon grace.” Verse 3:35 continues the thought,
“the Father loves the Son, and has given all things into his
hand.”

Who is it that is receiving from the Father? The Son (see also
John 3:27). Whose words are being validated? Jesus’ words.



From whence does Jesus get his words? From God through the
Spirit.

Also it seems reasonable, given their proximity, to correlate
the word give in verse 34 to the word give in verse 35. In
both cases God is giving to the Son.

Therefore, regardless of the variant textual readings, and the
ellipsis to be supplied (“to him,” that is, to Jesus), the
context indicates that the force of the passage is that God is
giving the Spirit without measure to the Son.

As we saw above, all the rest of God’s revelation indicates
that in the Spirit’s role in empowering those on earth, no one
had the fullness of the Spirit in the limitless measure of our
Lord. Believers then received from his bounty: “But each one
of us has been given his gift, his due portion of Christ’s
bounty” (Eph. 4:7 NEB)

The Seal and Earnest of the
Spirit (J. C. Brewer)
By Jerry C. Brewer
Vol. 114, No. 09

The application of the terms earnest and seal to the Holy
Spirit’s work belong to the apostolic period when the gospel
was  being  revealed  in  parts  and  portions  and  define  two
necessary  aspects  of  the  gospel  scheme  of  redemption  —
revelation and confirmation. Purposed from eternity and hidden
beneath the types and shadows of the old covenant, the scheme
of redemption was a mystery that is now revealed.

…how that by revelation he made known unto me the mystery;

https://firmfoundation.itackett.com/2012/08/26/the-seal-and-earnest-of-the-spirit-j-c-brewer/
https://firmfoundation.itackett.com/2012/08/26/the-seal-and-earnest-of-the-spirit-j-c-brewer/


(as I wrote afore in few words, whereby, when ye read, ye may
understand my knowledge in the mystery of Christ,) which in
other ages was not made known unto the sons of men, as it is
now revealed unto his holy apostles and prophets by the
Spirit. (Eph. 3:3-4).

The  word  mystery  in  the  above  passage  does  not  mean
“mysterious” or “mystical.” It means unknowable through human
reasoning and wisdom.

The word mystery in Revelation comports with the same meaning
of the word as used elsewhere in the New Testament — that is,
the  spiritual  truths  not  discoverable  by  human  reason;
understandable,  but  hidden  from  human  knowledge  until
revealed. The word has the connotation of secret doctrine,
hence prior to revelation it was a hidden thing; but when
revealed,  it  was  brought  within  human  intelligence  and
understanding. …The word mystery did not mean mysterious. It
meant that which could not be known until it was made known,
or revealed, and it meant the gospel plan of salvation. The
doctrine of the New Testament is, in this sense, called a
mystery. (Foy E. Wallace Jr., The Book of Revelation, Sec.
II, Part IV, p. 82).

Undiscoverable by human wisdom, God’s plan could be known only
by  revelation,  which  requires  inspiration.  Inspiration
requires confirmation. The scheme of redemption was revealed
in words, (1 Cor. 2:10-13), and confirmed by signs and wonders
(Heb. 2:1-4). Inspiration was the means God used to reveal his
plan. Miraculous gifts of the Spirit confirmed that those
through whom it was spoke the word of God. This was the
function  of  the  Holy  Spirit  whose  work  of  revelation  and
confirmation is expressed in the terms “seal” and “earnest.”

The earnest of the Spirit relates to those gifts of partial
revelation of which Paul spoke in 1 Corinthians 13 and is used
only in 2 Corinthians 1:22; 5:5 and Ephesians 1:14. From the



Greek word arrhabon, defined as, “a pledge, i.e. part of the
purchase-money or property given in advance as security for
the rest: – earnest.” (James Strong, Exhaustive Concordance of
The Bible, “Greek Dictionary of The New Testament,” p. 16).

That which was given as an “earnest” was not the Holy Spirit,
but that which the Spirit gave — partial knowledge of God’s
word, which blossomed into the perfect (complete) revelation
of His will. The earnest of the Spirit constituted a partial
revelation until the “redemption of the purchased possession”
which was the completion of divine revelation.

Charity never faileth: but whether there be prophecies, they
shall  fail  whether  there  be  tongues,  they  shall  cease,
whether there be knowledge, it shall vanish away. For we know
in part, and we prophesy in part. But when that which is
perfect is come, then that which is in part shall be done
away (1 Cor. 13:8-10).

The partial revelation of the gospel, imparted to Christians
in the first century, was an earnest or pledge of the full
revelation to come. That partial knowledge would cease when
those parts were gathered into the whole, which Paul styled
“that which is perfect.” The revelation we now possess in the
New Testament is the sum of the parts extant in the apostolic
age.  (The  word  perfect  in  1  Corinthians  13:10  means
“completeness” and when the parts of the mystery were gathered
into the whole, the full price was paid of which the earnest
was a pledge.)

The Holy Spirit was not the earnest in the hearts of men in
the first century, except in a metonymical sense where the
cause was put for the effect. When Paul said God had “given
the earnest of the Spirit in our hearts,” he referred to that
which the Spirit revealed, not the Spirit himself. Neither is
the Holy Spirit an earnest in the hearts of Christians today.
Many who so teach contend that the Spirit constitutes a “down



payment” or “pledge” from God of eternal salvation. But the
full purchase price of anything is paid in the same currency
as the down payment. If the Holy Spirit is the pledge or
earnest of salvation, then God is making his down payment with
a currency other than that which he will issue as the balance
of the purchase. Besides, to say that God must make a “down-
payment” on salvation is tantamount to saying we cannot trust
him to fulfill his pledge to us!

When Paul said God had “given the earnest of the Spirit in our
hearts,” (2 Cor. 1:21-22), he distinguished between himself
and the Corinthians. The pronoun “you” in this passage refers
to the Corinthians and the pronouns “us” and “our” refer to
Paul and the other apostles. The anointing of the Holy Spirit
was Holy Spirit baptism, which the apostles received. He made
the same distinction in the Ephesians’ epistle.

In  whom  also  we  have  obtained  an  inheritance,  being
predestinated according to the purpose of him who worketh all
things after the counsel of his own will: that we should be
to the praise of his glory, who first trusted in Christ. In
whom ye also trusted, after that ye heard the word of truth,
the gospel of your salvation: in whom also, after that ye
believed, ye were sealed with that Holy Spirit of promise,
which is the earnest of our inheritance until the redemption
of the purchased possession, unto the praise of his glory
(Eph. 1:11-14).

The Ephesians were sealed with the gift of tongues and given
the earnest of prophecy when Paul laid hands on them after
they were baptized (Acts 19:1-6). Paul explains the purpose of
the earnest and seal of the Spirit in the Ephesians in the
following statement:

Wherefore I also, after I heard of your faith in the Lord
Jesus, and love unto all the saints, cease not to give thanks
for you, making mention of you in my prayers; that the God of



our Lord Jesus Christ, the Father of glory, may give unto you
the spirit of wisdom and revelation in the knowledge of him:
the  eyes  of  your  understanding  being  enlightened  (Eph.
1:15-18).

The earnest of the Spirit was revelation, which came through
Holy  Spirit  baptism,  and  the  seal  of  the  Spirit  was  the
confirmation of that revelation. When gifts of revelation were
imparted through the laying on of the apostles’ hands, they
were accompanied by miraculous powers for confirmation.

The genuineness of the earnest of the Spirit, or the gospel
that resided in inspired men, was attested by the Spirit’s
seal of “signs and wonders and divers miracles” upon them.
From the Greek sphragizo, the word seal is defined as, “to
stamp  (with  a  signet  or  private  mark)  for  security  or
preservation …to keep secret, to attest. … The stamp impressed
(as a mark of privacy or genuineness), lit, or fig. seal.”
(Strong,  p.  70).  This  seal  or  sign  of  genuineness  was  a
visible attestation of the authority by which inspired men
spoke.

Those who claim this seal for Christians today cannot produce
any visible sign of such seal. Their argument is the same one
made for the direct indwelling of the Holy Spirit — “I know it
because the Bible says I have it.” But what is the purpose of
a seal of authority? The great seal of a state attests to and
confirms the genuineness of documents issued by the state’s
authority and is visible to all who read them. The seal of the
Spirit was composed of the signs worked by inspired men of the
first century and visibly attested to their authority from
God. The seal of the Spirit wasn’t some invisible thing placed
upon them for God’s benefit. Why would God have to attest
ownership of Christians to himself? Does he not know them that
are his without having some sort of mark placed upon them? The
visible seal of the earnest of the Spirit was what Paul called
“the signs of an apostle” (2 Cor. 12:12). That was the sign or



seal of his apostleship and of all who had the earnest of the
Spirit in the first century.


